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May 5, 2011

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E 
Dear Councilmember Gossett:

Attached is a proposed ordinance approving a new lease at the Renton Airport to house the King County Sheriff’s Air Support Unit (ASU) including staff and five helicopters.  ASU provides regional Search and Rescue, SWAT, Homeland Security, and Emergency Management services for the northwest.  This new lease is also scheduled to house the four-person Search and Rescue team from the Sheriff’s Special Operations Section.

Currently, ASU houses four of their five helicopters in a 3,220 square foot hangar at the King County International Airport (KCIA).  The fifth and largest helicopter, a $1 million Huey, must be stored unprotected outside resulting in costly maintenance expense and reducing the useful life of the helicopter.  In addition, repair and maintenance expense for all of the helicopters is unusually high as the helicopters must be flown to Olympia for maintenance.  The KCIA facility does not currently have a functioning oil-separation system required for on-site maintenance. 

The current ASU lease at the KCIA costs over $80,000 per year, including the 3,220 square foot hangar ($8 per square foot per year), plus a 2,323 square foot office ($9.50 per square foot per year), 20,334 square feet of “apron” space ($1.60 per square foot per year) and 10,257 square feet of parking (included).

In addition, the Special Operations Section occupies 6,526 square feet of space at KCIA with rent totaling over $117,000 per year ($18 per square foot per year, including base rent and operating expense).  As noted above, the four-person Search and Rescue team will be housed at the proposed Renton Airport lease space with remaining staff relocated elsewhere.

New hangar space is currently under construction by ProFlight Aviation at the Renton Airport.  This site appears to be the only currently available single-site solution for the Sheriff’s requirements.  Proposed lease terms and conditions are summarized below and further described in the attached lease draft. 

Premises
7,200 square feet (2-3,600 square foot hangars);


3,600 square feet of adjacent apron space (common area).


Term
Month-to-Month until lease approval by the King County Council;


Thereafter, five-years (less preceding month-to-month occupancy)


Rent
$9,000 per month; $108,000 per year ($15 PSF/Year).


Rent escalated annually based on any increase in the CPI


Op. Expense
NNN lease (tenant pays prorata share of expense estimated at $1.53 PSF/Year).  Metered utilities paid separately.


Tenant Imps.
Estimated $73,000.  Approximately $10,000 has been incurred to date which must be reimbursed if the lease is terminated.  Remaining improvements will be completed upon lease approval by Council.  

In addition, voice and data connections and moving expense estimated at approximately $41,000.

The Sheriff and the Executive recommend the proposed lease as a means to consolidate operations and provide an upgraded facility at a lower cost to King County than the current lease at the KCIA.  In addition to the readily calculable cost savings associated with the proposed lease, long term wear and tear on the $1 million Huey helicopter at the current location, and the inability to have all of the helicopters serviced on-site, present serious drawbacks to the current arrangement at the KCIA.

Attached to the enclosed ordinance is a draft lease agreement for the Renton Airport hangar.  This draft may be substituted with a final agreement prior to Council approval, if that is the Council’s preference.  As currently written, the proposed ordinance would allow the Executive to enter into the lease in “substantially the similar form” to the enclosed draft lease.


If you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at (206) 296-0630 or Susan Rahr, King County Sheriff, at (206) 296-4155.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Acting Chief of Staff
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council  
Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office
The Honorable Susan Rahr, King County Sheriff
Scott Sotebeer, Chief of Staff, King County Sheriff’s Office
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB)
Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, PSB
Krista Camenzind, Budget Supervisor, PSB

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive

    Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES

Steve Salyer, Manager, Real Estate Services Section, FMD, DES

Bob Thompson, Leasing Supervisor, Real Estate Services, FMD, DES
